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MINUTES


JUNE 20, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Deputy Fire Chief Ciucci, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Toppel, Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Richardson noted Item B under “Mayor/Council Matters” should say “Resignation of MPT Johnson.”  CM Panza observed that the resignation will not go into effect until July 4, so the correct title of the item would be “Announcement of Resignation of MPT Johnson.”

MPT Johnson recommended adding another item to “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of the Jalco Building replacement.  She proposed making the Jalco Building Item B and her resignation Item C.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Bill Lawrence said he was privileged to attend a firefighters recognition event in Daly City earlier that day, and he commended the City Council for Brisbane’s participation. 

Mr. Lawrence expressed his regret at MPT Johnson’s departure from the Council.  He thanked her for her personal thoughtfulness, her leadership, and her many contributions to the City.  

MPT Johnson thanked Mr. Lawrence for his comments.

Dana Dillworth also expressed her appreciation to MPT Johnson for her service to the community.

Ms. Dillworth announced that the first community advisory group regarding the Baylands will be taking place on July 7 from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. at the Community Center.  She said much of the first meeting will be devoted to organizational and planning matters, but members of the public are invited.  Ms. Dillworth added that the group consists of 24 people representing various organizations and people in the community.
APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1263 - $ 379,354.66

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve Payment Register No. 1263.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of March 31, 2005

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PROCLAMATIONS


A.
Honoring Retiring Deputy Fire Chief Don Ciucci

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation honoring retiring Deputy Fire Chief Don Ciucci and designating him as an honorary citizen of Brisbane.

Deputy Chief Ciucci expressed his appreciation to Mayor Richardson, the City Council, and the staff for the recognition and honor.  He praised his colleagues and said Brisbane was very lucky to have so many qualified people on the staff.


B.
Declaring July as Parks and Recreation Month

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation declaring July Parks and Recreation Month.  She noted Brisbane has made tremendous progress in developing its parks, community facilities, and services, and she thanked the Parks and Recreation Department staff for their efforts.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance 501, waiving first reading, amending the Municipal Code by repealing Chapter 6.20 concerning commercial kennels; adding Section 17.02.615 to define “Pet Care Services”; amending Section 17.02.745 concerning “Storage”; adding Section 17.02.766 to define “Transit/Transportation Facilities”; adding Section 17.02.768 to define “Trucking and Transport Uses”; amending Section 17.02.790 concerning “Warehousing”; repealing Section 17.02.800 concerning “Wholesale”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter 17.20 concerning the Manufacturing District and adopting a new Chapter 17.20 concerning the Southeast Bayshore Trade commercial District; adding Chapter 17.21 concerning the Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map

Community Development Director Prince noted this item was continued from the Council’s May 16 meeting, at which questions were raised regarding regulation of laboratory animals.  In response, staff invited Gary Morrow, a specialist in this area, to make a presentation regarding federal and state regulations and protocols pertaining to use of laboratory animals.  He introduced Mr. Morrow and invited him to address the Council.

Mr. Morrow said his presentation would provide a brief overview of laws, policies, and standards affecting the care and use of laboratory animals in research and teaching.  He explained how the U.S. Department of Agriculture and Public Health Service define laboratory animals.  He noted the USDA excludes mice, rats, cold-blooded animals, birds and poultry, and horses and livestock, unless they are being used for biomedical purposes; the Public Health Service policy applies only to any “live vertebrate animal.”

Mr. Morrow showed a copy of the “ILAR Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals,” the generally accepted standard in California and the rest of the U.S.  Under the guide’s definition, he noted, “laboratory animals” include any vertebrate animal, farm animals, wildlife, and aquatic animals used in research, teaching, or testing.  The Guide also discusses institutional policies and responsibilities, proper environments for animals, veterinary care standards, and the physical plant.

Mr. Morrow described the provisions of international, national, state and local laws and regulations applicable to animals used for research in California.  He talked about lab accreditation programs and industry standards regarding euthanization and use of animals in agriculture, recombinant DNA, and neuroscience and behavioral research.  Mr. Morrow said all institutions using animals must establish an Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee to evaluate and approve proposed uses of animals in research.  He noted ALAC accreditation is available to facilities that meet stringent standards.

Mr. Morrow invited Councilmembers to review the additional materials he provided.

MPT Johnson asked about USDA enforcement.  Mr. Morrow said there are currently about 170 USDA inspectors in the U.S., and they visit facilities at least once a year.  MPT Johnson noted it might be wise to require ALAC accreditation and ongoing reports to the City.  Mr. Morrow advised that ALAC accreditation can be difficult and expensive, particularly for small companies, so it might be better to require compliance with the ILAR guide as well as other federal and state regulations.

CM Panza noted there are some people who oppose any animal research because of the potential suffering it inflicts on animals, and he asked Mr. Morrow to respond.  Mr. Morrow pointed out that animal research leads to important scientific advances, and animals are well taken care of.  He added that the U.S. spends more time and money taking care of animals than other worthy clauses such as homelessness and senior citizens.

Mayor Richardson asked Mr. Morrow to provide the staff with a copy of his presentation.  Mr. Morrow provided a handout listing links to various resource agencies and a tutorial guide.  Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Morrow for his presentation.

Mr. Prince recommended inserting language requiring lab facilities to comply with the ILAR guide, as proposed by Mr. Morrow.

Mr. Prince reviewed other changes to the ordinance, including deletion of the word “wholesale” from the definitions, replacing “yard” with “setback,” and changing “shall” to “should” in the section about planting native or non-invasive landscaping species.

Mr. Prince stated that given the sensitive habitat surrounding Brisbane, the staff is concerned about encouraging planting of invasive species.  He noted the language calls for “native or non-invasive.”  

Mr. Prince said gasoline stations have been moved from a permitted to a conditional use in the TC-3 district.

CM Bologoff commented that substituting “should” for “shall” does not give an individual much choice; he proposed using “may,” with a qualifier that areas within the HCP must use native and non-invasive species.

CM Panza pointed out there are many other provisions in the ordinance that restrict freedom of choice; he asked why the issue of landscaping was so important to CM Bologoff.  CM Bologoff explained that limitations make sense if they affect health and safety.  He said he was in favor of avoiding regulation and allowing people to make free choices.  CM Panza observed that invasive plants are propagated by wind and birds, so plantings on private property can still affect the habitat in the HCP.  CM Bologoff disagreed.

MPT Johnson said she had no problem with using the word “may.”  CM Panza proposed removing the entire sentence in that case.

City Attorney Toppel advised that saying “may” basically allows anything, and the purpose of performance standards is to establish some form of regulation.  He noted there is no need to say what is allowed, and he agreed with CM Panza that the sentence could be deleted.

City Manager Holstine suggested saying, “Landscaping species are encouraged to be native or non-invasive.”  MPT Johnson said that language was satisfactory to her.

CM Bologoff said he would still prefer using “may.”

Mr. Toppel recommended adding a reference to the ILAR guidelines and “any other applicable federal and state laws and regulations.”

MPT Johnson suggested adding a provision requiring a public hearing for any use permit application involving laboratory animals.  She noted the issue is of interest to many people in the community.  MPT Johnson recommended requiring more frequent inspections.

CM Barnes expressed his opinion that requiring a special public hearing process undermines the purpose of the ordinance.  He noted a better approach might be to craft regulations that impose a higher standard.  

CM Panza said he was satisfied with the conditional use permit process proposed in the ordinance.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth recommended inviting an alternate presentation from someone representing an animal rights perspective.  

Ms. Dillworth questioned the adequacy of penalties and enforcement of animal care regulations.  She noted the fragmented sets of laws and regulations leave gaps, so animals are not as well protected as they should be.  In addition, there are many situations where similar results can be obtained without using animals.  Ms. Dillworth urged the City Council to establish a citizens oversight committee for all biotech uses in Brisbane to ensure better coordination and accountability.

Ms. Dillworth also questioned the legal definition of what constitutes a “major component” of a research operation.  She recommended addressing all research involving animals, radioactive materials, and infectious disease.

CM Barnes commented that the federal and state government have strict regulations pertaining to use of radioactive materials and laboratories, and not all medical research involving diseases is hazardous.  In fact, he noted, many biotech companies are working on ways of combating disease.

CM Panza said that based on what he has read and heard, there appear to be adequate mechanisms in place to protect people and the environment.  He said requiring a conditional use permit already triggers a closer look at certain operations that involve hazardous substances, and that process provides for public input.  CM Panza noted the Planning Commission will have an opportunity to determine what “major component” means on a case-by-case basis.  He supported introduction of the ordinance as amended.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Toppel said the changes identified so far include using “encourage” regarding landscaping, and adding “other applicable state and federal laws” in addition to the ILAR guide for care and use of laboratory animals.

CM Barnes made a motion to introduce Ordinance No. 501 as amended.  The motion was seconded by CM Panza.

The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Bologoff opposed).


B.
Consider adoption of Ordinance No. 502, waiving second reading, an Ordinance of the City of Brisbane amending the Zoning Ordinance by adding Section 17.02.598 to define “Organics Reload Operations”; amending Section 17.15.030 concerning Conditional Uses; and amending Section 17.15.040 concerning Development Regulations

Mayor Richardson noted that at the last meeting, she expressed opposition to allowing this kind of facility in Brisbane.  Since then, she said, she visited San Francisco Recycling & Disposal, Inc. and was very impressed with their operations and staff. 

Community Development Director Prince noted the proposed amendment adds “organics reload operations” to the conditional uses permitted in the C-3 Heavy Commercial District.  He said when the applicant inquired with the City, the staff was aware that of the General Plan policy calling for a specific plan and environmental review prior to any “significant development” of the area.  However, staff determined that rearranging the internal operations within the building would not constitute a “significant development” that would trigger a specific plan.

Mr. Prince said this ordinance will allow San Francisco Recycling & Disposal to apply for a use permit without having to do a specific plan.  He noted another ordinance renaming the C-3 district will come before the Council soon.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Ordinance No. 502 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Panza said he also had a chance to view the facility and was very favorably impressed with the operation.


C.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Use Permit Application UP-1-02 and Design Permit Application DP-1-02 for 30-unit residential complex on Unrecorded Highway Lots 7-12; Charles and July Ng, applicants and owners; APN 007-350-040 through -090

Mayor Richardson said staff recommends continuing this matter to the meeting of July 18, 2005.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to continue this item to July 18 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System Stormwater Program Fees:  Hold public hearing, receive public comment, and consider adopting the following resolutions imposing charges for funding for the local Brisbane and Countywide General Stormwater programs


1.
Resolution No. 2005-28, “A Resolution of the city Council of the City of Brisbane Imposing Charges for Funding the Local Brisbane Stormwater Program, Authorizing Placement of Said Charges on the 2005-2006 County Tax Roll, and Authorizing the County Tax Collector to Collect Such Charges”



2.
Resolution No. 2005-29, “A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Brisbane Recommending the San Mateo County Flood Control District Impose Basic and Additional charges for Funding the 2005/2006 Countywide National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Stormwater General Program Scope of Work, authorizing Placement and Collection by the County Tax Collector of Said Basic Charges on the 2005-2006 County Tax Roll, and Authorizing Funding of Said Additional charges Through the General Fund”

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that for nearly twenty years, amendments to the Clean Water Act have required local governments to control the amount of runoff being discharged into receiving waters.  In San Mateo County, local jurisdictions joined to form a countywide stormwater pollution control program to sponsor Countywide programs that benefit all participating agencies, and local programs for the City of Brisbane.  Mr. Breault noted NPDES fees have not changed for many years, and the proposed resolutions allow the program to continue in future years without coming back to the City Council for approval each year.  He recommended approval of both resolutions.

CM Barnes said current charges are $9.48 per single-family home for the local component and $3.44 for the County component.  In addition, the City of Brisbane picks up $14,000 from the general fund to make up the difference.

CM Barnes observed that under the NPDES program, vacant parcels seem to be charged a substantial amount, and he asked if this was because they tend to be permeable surfaces surrounded by impermeable surfaces, increasing possibilities of erosion and siltation.  He noted the higher slopes above town slowly erode, causing rocks, sand, and debris to enter the storm sewer system, and then Brisbane is responsible for keeping those materials out of the watercourses.  He questioned the reasoning behind interference with these natural processes.  CM Barnes asked whether the goal of NPDES was to maintain the Bay in its current state or to allow the area to return to a more natural wetlands state.   

Mr. Breault responded that it was difficult to speak in terms of natural processes and natural areas because human development has already disrupted the natural sequence that would otherwise occur.  He pointed out that Brisbane’s lagoon is not a natural receiving area for runoff; rather, it was created by the installation of Highway 101.  However, he noted, it still makes sense to try to control manmade problems and pollutants like grease, oil, and chemicals.  Mr. Breault said one of the NPDES goals is to prevent sedimentation, even though that may interfere with natural processes.

CM Panza stated that NPDES fees have not gone up in years, and the last time there was an increase, the City Council decided to fund the difference through the general fund rather than pass the increase along to property owners.  He noted Proposition 218 requires a vote for any future increases, except those associated with sewer and water improvements.  He said C/CAG is working on legislation to extend that exemption to stormwater programs as all.

CM Panza commented that he understood fees for vacant parcels were half what they were for residential parcels.  However, the program does not distinguish between pristine vacant parcels with native vegetation as opposed to those that have been altered or degraded.  CM Panza observed that human interference has accelerated some natural processes, like sedimentation and erosion, so it makes sense to try to curtail those impacts.

MPT Johnson said she appreciated Mr. Breault’s answer to CM Barnes’ questions about interfering with natural processes, and she noted Pages 1 and 2 of the Engineer’s Report articulate these issues more fully.

MPT Johnson noted Page 2 of the staff report refers to “22 municipalities” in the County; she clarified there are only 20.  Mr. Breault clarified that there are 21 participants, including 20 cities and the County itself.  

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and invited comments from the audience.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the resolutions as presented.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-24 adopting a Master Fee Schedule

Finance Director Schillinger noted the City Council reviewed the proposed master fee schedule on June 15 and asked the staff to make a few corrections.  He said the fees are increasing overall by 3 percent, except for truck haul fees.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the audience.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-24 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 9:15 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 9:23 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider concept review of a proposal by Slough Estates International to develop a biotech laboratory/office campus development at Sierra Point

Community Development Director Prince reported that representatives from Slough Estates International approached the staff with a concept for a biotech campus at Sierra Point.  He said the 23-acre site consists of three parcels on the south side of Sierra Point Parkway between Shoreline Court and the yacht harbor parking lot.  Mr. Prince noted the SPCRO land use designation in the General Plan for Sierra Point does not include research and development as a contemplated use.  He advised that amending the SPCRO designation to add R&D would require City Council approval.  He recommended that the City Council discuss and determine whether this kind of use would be desirable at this very early stage in the process.  Mr. Prince clarified that no application for an actual development had been submitted at this point, and the proposal was being presented as a conceptual possibility only.

Mr. Prince invited Opus West’s representative, Jeff Lee, to introduce the Slough Estates representative and architect.

Jeff Lee explained that Opus West owns approximately 32 acres at Sierra Point, with a capacity of about one million square feet of office development.  In addition, Opus owns two existing office buildings at Sierra Point that are now in the process of being leased.  Mr. Lee stated that although the demand for office space has been declining, demand for R&D, life science, and biotech space is very strong.  

Mr. Lee said Opus wants to sell approximately 23 of its 32 acres to Slough Estates, the pre-eminent life sciences developer in the U.S.  The project will enhance Sierra Point by creating a diversified balance between R&D and office space and helping to attract new industries.

John Bergschneider, Slough Estates, thanked the City Council and staff for considering this proposal.  He introduced Tom Gilman, President, DES Architects and Engineers.

Mr. Bergschneider gave a PowerPoint presentation providing background information on Slough Estates, an overview of biotech industries, typical life science lab buildings, and general design principles.

Tom Gilman, President, DES Architects and Engineers, reviewed the site plan for the proposed R&D campus at Sierra Point.  He pointed out the parking, the extensive green space and landscaping along the waterfront, access to the Bay trail, and the view corridors.

CM Barnes noted Brisbane has a strong interest in green building, and he asked how the project will incorporate green building principles.  Mr. Gilman responded that he and other architects in his firm have LEED accreditation, and sustainability and green building components are part of every design.  He talked about one of his firm’s biotech building projects that attained LEED Gold certification.

CM Panza asked whether an R&D facility would generate more traffic, consume more water, or generate more wastewater than the uses proposed in the developer’s original plan.  Mr. Bergschneider noted any project will require an EIR to verify its conformance with the existing plan, and impacts on traffic, water, and utilities will be analyzed at that point.  He said the Slough Estates proposal calls for a reduction of about 90,000 square feet, and parking will be the same as in the original plan.

CM Panza questioned whether the buildings themselves can be designed with enough flexibility to adapt to various kinds of business in the future.  He expressed concern about phasing construction to minimize its disruptive impacts and the visual impact of ground-level parking lots.

CM Panza asked if a biotech land use would produce more benefit to the community than was originally envisioned.  He noted property tax revenues, public access to open space, and public facilities all need to be factored into the overall equation, and he encouraged the developer to address these issues in any formal proposal.

MPT Johnson said she liked the site plan, the arrangement of the buildings, and the view corridors.  She expressed her appreciation to Mr. Bergschneider and Mr. Gilman for their use of modern technology to show views from various perspectives.  She added that she shared CM Panza’s concerns about creating a pedestrian-friendly streetscape with a welcoming entrance.

MPT Johnson asked if the buildings would be blue or green glass.  Mr. Gilman responded that the actual materials and style have not been developed; he noted the purpose of this presentation was to provide an idea of the mass and placement of the buildings.  MPT Johnson suggested using two colors throughout the campus.

MPT Johnson encouraged the developer to consider solar energy systems to generate electricity for the campus.  She said she has heard that biotech industries consume tremendous amounts of water, and she urged the developer to try to conserve as much water as possible.  In terms of landscaping, she recommended looking for plants with minimal irrigation needs.

MPT Johnson noted the plan should provide better connections between walkways and the Bay trail.  She suggested softening the mass of the buildings through the use of hanging plants and other features.  She concluded by saying that she liked the overall plan and layout but was troubled by the massive size of the buildings.

Mr. Gilman noted the buildings in the conceptual plan probably appear more massive than they will actually look when they have windows and other architectural features.

CM Bologoff stated that he liked the project and was impressed with the design.  He said he had no objections to biotech companies.  He added that he shared his colleagues’ concerns about minimizing the visual impacts of the parking areas.

MPT Johnson suggested developing focal points like fountains or sculptures for the plazas between the buildings.

Mayor Richardson asked about the possibility of reducing the number of stories by adding another building.  Mr. Bergschneider explained that the buildings were arranged to maximize views and view corridors.

Mayor Richardson recommended looking into low-maintenance ground covers instead of lawns and grasses.

Councilmembers thanked Mr. Bergschneider and Mr. Gilman for their presentation.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from audience members.

John Christopher Burr, lifelong Brisbane resident, expressed support for the idea of low-maintenance ground cover.  He suggested talked with David Amme, an expert in native California grasses, for advice on suitable plants.

Mr. Burr noted San Mateo County has a LEED-certified lab that incorporates a solar energy system.  He recommended adding a wind power facility to this project if it goes forward.

Dana Dillworth expressed support for the idea of wind power generators because of the strong prevailing winds in the area, but she cautioned against building arrangements that amplify and tunnel the wind.  She noted the proposal consists of blocky rectangular buildings in a rounded pattern, and she suggested considering more organic, contoured shapes. 

CM Panza asked what the next steps will be.  Mr. Prince said the next step would be for the developer to submit an application, after which the project would undergo an environmental review and public hearings.

MPT Johnson asked if a General Plan amendment would be needed to add R&D to the land uses for the area.  Mr. Prince confirmed that the Council would need to approve an amendment to the General Plan.  City Attorney Toppel noted the uses specified in the redevelopment plan and the development agreement would also need to be reviewed for consistency.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to continue the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement with City/County Association of Governments and the Cities of Brisbane and Daly City regarding the Bayshore/Brisbane Shuttle Program C/CAG Grant Application

CM Barnes drew attention to the ridership statistics on Page 7 of the grant application, and he asked if estimates rather than actual figures will be used in the future.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith explained that when the chart was compiled, the latest actual data was from April 15, so an average was used for weeks after that.  He estimated that ridership has probably doubled since the old Route 34 bus service.

Councilmembers expressed support for continuing this free shuttle service.

MPT Johnson asked why the hours were limited to 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  Mr. Smith noted the purpose of the shuttle is to provide lifeline transportation services for elderly and disabled people who would not otherwise be able to get around and do errands.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by Mayor Richardson, to authorize the agreement as proposed.  

CM Panza noted this shuttle has been such a success that SamTrans is considering expanding service to the rest of the county.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider approval of striping and signage to provide supplemental parking for Mission Blue Center and traffic calming on Mission Blue Drive

MPT Johnson expressed support for the proposed street striping based on the proven need.  She asked if the City planned to lower speed limits on sections of streets that are narrowed to 11-foot lanes.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that the existing speed limit is 25 miles per hour.  He said the wide lanes and long sight distances tend to make drivers think they can go faster, and the traffic calming measures are intended to address this.

CM Bologoff indicated that he would prefer to leave the parking as it is without making permanent changes.  In that case, Mr. Breault said, he would recommended establishing a traffic control plan and proper signage for interim parking.

MPT Johnson said she used to agree with CM Bologoff, but changed her mind because of the frequent events at the Mission Blue Center and the demonstrated need for parking.  She suggested posting signs prohibiting parking between midnight and 7:00 a.m.

CM Bologoff said he did not favor charging anyone for overflow parking.

CM Barnes expressed support for Alternative 1, with the change in hours proposed by MPT Johnson.  He asked about the funding source for the proposed improvements.  Mr. Breault said the project was not included in the 2005-06 budget, so the $8,000 will need to come from the general fund or some other source.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by Mayor Richardson, to approve the staff’s recommended plan, as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider directing staff to bring back a resolution increasing Marina rates by 2.4 percent for double-finger berths

Marina Services Director Warburton said the City conducts annual reviews of Marina rates to make sure Brisbane’s rates remain competitive.  He recommended increasing the rate for double-finger berths to respond to market demand and to create more of a distinction between single- and double-finger berths.  Mr. Warburton offered to come back with a resolution increasing the fees for double-finger berths by 2.4 percent, consistent with increases in the Consumer Price Index.

CM Panza commented that any rate increase based only on a 2.4 percent increase in CPI seems very reasonable.  He noted the majority of Marina boaters have single-finger berths, so they will not be affected by the increase.  Mr. Warburton said the staff will be announcing the increase in the newsletter and the latest billings.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to have the staff bring back a resolution increasing double-finger berth fees by 2.4 percent as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Bologoff said he had a comment on Item E.  CM Panza indicated he had questions on Items  F and G.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of May 16, 2005


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 23, 2005


C.
Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District:



1.
Resolution No. 2005-  , “A Resolution of Preliminary Approval of Engineer’s Report - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District for the Fiscal Year 2005-2006”



2.
Resolution No. 2005-  , “A Resolution of Intention to order the levy and collection of assessments pursuant to the Landscaping and Lighting Act of 1972 - Fiscal Year 2005-2006 - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District”


D.
Approve Resolution No. 2005-35 and No. 2005-36 to add new classification to Class Specifications Manual and amend current Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Brisbane and Mid-Management/ Professional Employees Group

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Items A through D.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Approve recommendation from Dental Committee to enhance current plan coverage to include teeth whitening for employees only for FY 2005-2006

CM Bologoff expressed concern about the high costs of some cosmetic dental treatments.  Finance Director clarified that the proposed change does not increase the amount allowed for each individual.  He noted funding comes from an earmarked fund rather than the general fund.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the Dental Committee’s recommendation.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


F.
Authorize the Mayor to execute the second amendment to the Turbo Data Systems Agreement

CM Panza noted the cost proposal sheet on the last page talks about rates with and without a performance bond, and he asked if performance bonds have been required in the past.  Finance Director Schillinger responded that the City has not required a performance bond in the past.  He added that Brisbane’s ticket volume is relatively small compared to other cities.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the amendment as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


G.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Landscape Maintenance Agreement with Fred & Kay Koopman and William & Cathy Shine regarding 398 Klamath Street

CM Panza commented that if the parties fail to maintain the plants after the agreement is signed, the City will be less inclined to view future applications from them favorably.  

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the agreement as proposed.

CM Bologoff said the building is currently listed for sale.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the landscape maintenance agreement is still in effect.  He said the proposed agreement releases the security bond covering the initial planting stage. 

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports


B.
Jalco Building Replacement - Design Review

MPT Johnson expressed concern that the new Jalco building seems massive and lacks articulation.  She asked if the project went through design review.

Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission had a great deal of discussion about 425 Valley Drive because of its visibility.  He noted the developer used the existing foundation, and the new building is actually a bit smaller than the structure it replaced.  He added that it might take a little time to get used to the new building.


C. 
Announcement of MPT Johnson’s Resignation

MPT Johnson read a letter announcing her resignation.  She expressed confidence that the City Council and the staff will continue to make decisions based on the best interests of the people of Brisbane.  She commended and thanked her fellow Councilmembers and the staff.

Mayor Richardson said there will be a special recognition event honoring MPT Johnson on July 2.

Councilmembers expressed regret at losing MPT Johnson and wished her luck in her retirement.


D.
Options for Filling Council Vacancy

City Clerk Schroeder said the Government Code provides two options for filling the vacant Council seat, holding an election or appointing a replacement to serve the remainder of MPT Johnson’s two-year term.  She advised that the Council can adopt an ordinance allowing appointment of an interim replacement pending a special election.  Ms. Schroeder welcomed direction from the Council.

CM Panza expressed his opinion that it would be easiest and most expedient to appoint someone to serve the remainder of the term, but people in the community would probably want to vote on the replacement.  He recommended filling the seat in the November election.  He added this means there will be four seats on the ballot, a situation that could result in a major upheaval in Brisbane’s governance.

CM Bologoff noted that he and MPT Johnson were the only candidates in the last election, so the Council decided to appoint them both without an election.  He added that he would favor an election in any situation involving a number of qualified candidates.

CM Bologoff said he thought the best way to carry out the will of the people would be to hold a special election.  He acknowledged that having four Councilmembers could produce some tie votes until November.

MPT Johnson commented that some people were not happy that she and CM Bologoff had been appointed without an election.  She agreed with CM Panza and CM Bologoff that an election would be the best option.

At 11:03 p.m., CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes spoke in favor of appointing someone to serve the remaining two years of MPT Johnson’s term.  He noted there is precedent for an appointment, and it would allow the Council to include new people in City service.  He recommended cultivating a new generation of leaders who share the values of the current leaders so the torch can be passed along.

CM Barnes added that he knew a number of busy professional people in Brisbane who would be qualified to serve the two-year term, but who are reluctant to spend time campaigning.  He suggested taking advantage of this opportunity to reach out and get new people involved.  CM Barnes pointed out that the voters will still have a chance in November to elect a majority on the City Council.

MPT Johnson said she understood CM Barnes’ reasons for favoring an appointment, but placed her trust in democracy and thought the people should decide.

Mayor Richardson reported that she had received numerous calls inquiring about an election.  She expressed her opinion that an election should be held to fill the vacant seat.

City Attorney Toppel advised that the decision on whether to appoint a replacement or hold an election must be made after the vacancy takes effect, or after July 4, so there was no action before the Council at this meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Dana Dillworth noted the City Council just approved the 2005-06 budget.  She asked if there were any funds in the budget to fix drainage problems on the north side of Sierra Point.   She said the land on the site is very spongy, and water is percolating up through the soil and the asphalt walkway.  Ms. Dillworth asked the City to look into the situation.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the staff will follow up.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the City Council adjourned to closed session at 11:19 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Sharon Giannini, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 11:23 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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